

BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 21st September 2016
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)

Councillors Lloyd Bunday, James Burton, Mark Dearing, David Howes, Ian Jelley, Mark Rowley and Lesley Thurland
Also Present
Councillors Maggie Don, Anne Lee, Mick Scrimshaw and Michael Tebbutt
16.EX.28
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jan Smith
16.EX.29
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a personal interest in item 10 – Delivering our Town Centres, 

16.EX.30
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 13th July 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
16.EX.31
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 22nd September 2016 was noted.
16.EX.32
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which sought to: -

a) set out work underway to deliver a new tourism website for Kettering;

b) noted changes at Chesham House Business Centre; and

c) highlighted how Kettering Markets are performing 
Tourism Website
The committee heard that the “This is Kettering” Facebook page had, for the last few years, been utilised by KBC as a means of advertising what the Kettering area is all about. Visitor numbers had risen steadily, and coupled with the Council’s Twitter feed, were expected to continue to do so. Despite this success, it was felt that more could be done to deliver a comprehensive view of Kettering, and the surrounding area.
Work was underway on a new tourism website, taking the “This is Kettering”, approach, but widening the focus so that it incorporates everything someone could realistically do if staying in the Kettering area. Time had been spent consulting with key businesses within the sector, as well as examining the way other successful tourism websites work.
The design work was being undertaken in-house, with colleagues from Corporate and Cultural Services working closely with Commercial Development.

Members welcomed the new website and hoped that the Highlights Magazine would be kept to high standard also.

Chesham House

It was reported that as of 1st September, Chesham house would be 100% let, which was a great testament to the hard work of the team based there.

Kettering Market Update

The committee heard that Kettering’s markets were continuing to do well, with Wednesday’s flea market particularly impressive at the moment.  This had led to income for the 2016/17 year to date being at an all-time high.

Fridays were beginning to pick up, partly as a result of the monthly Foodie Fridays, although a lack of power points were slightly holding this back which members hoped would be resolved soon.

Councillor Anne Lee spoke at the meeting and commented on the possibility of having other languages on the tourism website and reminded the officers of the need to keep  Members informed  of new retailers in the town where that information is available to the Council 

 .
Councillor Scrimshaw spoke at the meeting and requested that the market figures be reported in a clearer format.

After discussion Councillor Mark Dearing proposed and it was 
RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee: -

a) Welcomed the progress made in delivering a new tourism website for Kettering;
b) Noted changes at Chesham House Business Centre; and 
c) Recognised the hard work being undertaken to improve Kettering Markets and the positive impact they are having on the town centre

16.EX.33
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which: -
a) Provided Members with a reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;  
b) Illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years;

c) Requested approval of the Committee to formally apply for the ‘four year funding deal’ that the Government outlined earlier this year;
d) Reminded members of the background to (and previous decisions in relation to) the operation of the Council Tax Support scheme; outline the estimated financial position for 2017/18 and sought approval for the options for consultation purposes; and
e) Provided a draft response to the Governments consultations on ‘100% Business Rates Retention’ for endorsement of the key themes.

It was reported that the levels of savings required for 2017/18 were around £1.2 million with approximately £1.75 million to be identified.  Further reports would be brought to future Executive meetings on this issue.

Members were advised that although the four year settlement put forward by the Government would continue to bring reductions in central government funding, there may be fundamental changes to the underlying needs formulae or further cuts in total funding that would result in non-participants receiving noticeably less funding through changes to top-ups and tariffs so there was a clear incentive to sign up.  Having considered the offer put forward by the Government, the Council proposed to submit an application by the 14th October deadline subject to member approval.
Members heard the Council was required to undertake a public consultation of the Local Council Tax Support Scheme annually and were reminded that they were being asked to agree the four options for consultation along with the four technical changes as set out in the report.  The outcomes of the consultation would be reported to the Executive before the end of 2016 with a report going to Full Council in 2017.

It was noted that the 100% Business Rates Retention scheme consultation would end on 26th September 2016.  The Council had been successful in getting itself represented at a professional level at three of the four national working groups looking at this issue.  
The consultation was a very general one aimed mainly at key principles and considering areas that required changes in primary legislation.  A more detailed technical consultation on Business Rates was expected before the end of 2016.

A draft response to the consultation, which was still being worked on and developed further prior to the submission date was included in the report.
Mr Drew Lockhart spoke at the meeting and advised members of the pressures of being a disabled resident in the borough and urged members to choose option four.

Officers advised Mr Lockhart that the Executive were approving options for the consultation at this stage.

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw spoke at the meeting and voiced his concerns regarding the levels of Council Tax Support at the Council and urged members to think of another way forward.
After discussions Councillor Lesley Thurland proposed and it was  
RESOLVED
that the Executive 
a) Noted the following;

i
The Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles; 
ii
The Council’s current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and future years; 

b) to apply for the Government’s offer of a ‘four year settlement’, as outlined in the report;
c) to consult on the four options (outlined in the report) for the operation of the Local Council Tax Support Scheme in 2017/18, together with the four technical changes; and
d) the key themes  contained within the Council’s draft response to the Business Rates Consultation as detailed at Appendix B be endorsed .

16.EX.34
AWARS OF CONTRACT: HAMPDEN CRESCENT – HOMES FOR THE FUTURE REGENERATION PROJECT
A report was submitted which

a) Advised members that the Council’s Capital Programme contained budgetary provision for a major capital project at Hampden Crescent (Block A);
b) Sought approval to award a tender for the scheme following a comprehensive tender process; and

c) Advised members that in accordance with the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules, any contract with a value in excess of £250,000 needed to be formally approved by the Executive Committee.

Members were advised that Kettering Borough Council’s housing refurbishment project, Homes for the Future, aimed to improve older council housing so that it continued to be fit-for-purpose, easy-to-let and low-maintenance over the long term. For our customers, Homes for the Future offered warmer, safer and more energy-efficient homes. Following works in Desborough, Hampden Crescent formed the next phase in the ‘Homes for the Future’ programme.  

Hampden Crescent comprised two three-storey blocks which were originally constructed in 1927. They were amongst the oldest properties in the Council’s housing portfolio. Each block contained 11 three-bedroom flats and two shops. The accommodation provided by these blocks was outdated, difficult to heat, hard to let and was no longer considered to be fit for purpose. The communal areas acted as magnets for anti-social behaviour.  As result of this it had been necessary to decant Block A and a project had been devised to comprehensively remodel and refurbish the blocks so that they would provide accommodation which meets contemporary standards and current housing needs.  Although the report considered the redevelopment proposals for both blocks it was noted that it was primarily concerned with the tenders for works to Block A.

At the conclusion of the three stage procurement process, Contractor B had been assessed as financially viable and having the capacity to undertake the works package at a cost which provided the Council with good value for money.  Accordingly, it was recommended to the Executive that the Council awards the Hampden Crescent contract for Block A to Contractor B.
Councillor Anne Lee spoke at the meeting and was delighted about the investment on this excellent project.

Councillor Maggie Don spoke at the meeting and welcomed the initiative at a time of rising homelessness.  

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw spoke at the meeting and although fully supported the development, asked for clarification on costs of the heating arrangements and the capital funding.
After discussions Councillor James Burton proposed and it was

RESOLVED

that the Executive

a) Accepted the tender from Contractor B, Lovell, in the sum of £1,327,968.00 to undertake the refurbishment of Block A at Hampden Crescent;  


b) Delegated authority to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to conclude and sign the contracts with Lovell,; and
c) the budget changes as set out in section 7.2 of the report be approved. 


(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.15 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

Executive No. 1
21.9.16

